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Honiton Town Council

Policy Committee

Minutes of the Policy Committee held at the Town Council Offices, New Street, Honiton on the twenty‑eighth day of September 2009

Members present

	St Michael’s Ward
	St Paul’s Ward

	Cllr V C Whitlock (Chair) *
	Cllr Miss V Ash *

	Cllr M R Allen
	Cllr R E Coombs *

	Cllr J J Ayres (observer)
	Cllr J P Corke *

	Cllr A B Boom *
	Cllr R A Farnham

	Cllr P J Fleming *
	Cllr D Foster

	
	Cllr Mrs S Groves (observer)

	
	Cllr Mrs V A Howard *

	
	Cllr Mrs M D Morgan *


* Trained in the Power of Wellbeing

145.
The Chairman advised that a new item had been received from Cllr Boom regarding awards to be made regarding volunteer help in The Glen. He asked whether Members were willing to discuss this additional agenda item and this was agreed.
146.
To receive apologies for absence

Cllr Casson (A/L), Cllr Halse (P), Cllr McGuire (P), Cllr Teare (A/L)

147.
To receive declarations of interest in items on the agenda

The Chairman reminded Members of the rules under the Code of Conduct regarding personal and prejudicial interests. He proposed that for practical reasons Members declaring a prejudicial interest with regard to Grants under agenda item 7 remain in the room but take no part in the discussion or subsequent vote. This was seconded by Cllr Fleming and was agreed.

Cllr Allen joined the meeting

Cllr Ash – Senior Citizens Centre (P); Members’ Allowances (P); TRIP (Prej)

Cllr Allen – Members’ Allowances (P)

Cllr Boom – The Glen (P); The Bungalow (P); Members’ Allowances (P); Citizens Advice Service (P); Honiton Library (P); TRIP  (Prej)

Cllr Coombs – Members’ Allowances (P); Land acquisition (P)

Cllr Corke – Members’ Allowances (P); Honiton Library (P)

Cllr Farnham – Members’ Allowances (P); Allhallows Museum (P)

Cllr Fleming – Members’ Allowances (P)

Cllr Foster – Members’ Allowances (P)

Cllr Howard – Members’ Allowances (P); Honiton Community College (Prej); Honiton Baptist Church (P)

Cllr Morgan – Members’ Allowances (P)

Cllr Whitlock – Senior Citizens Centre (P); Honiton Band (Prej)

Signed Chair
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148.
To agree an appropriate award for volunteers at The Glen

Following discussion Cllr Boom proposed that, in view of the amount of work carried out at The Glen in very bad weather by a group of young people in the summer, an exceptional award of £10 per person be made by the Council in addition to certificates. This was seconded by Cllr Howard and was agreed.

149.
To receive an update on progress of the marketing working group

The Clerk had circulated a paper outlining progress of the marketing working group. The committee noted that the joint working with the Chamber, TIC and local business had resulted in a new general leaflet for the town and that the marketing strategy was in its final stages.

Cllr Boom proposed that grants applications be progressed with the AONB Making It Local funding as follows

A small grants application (up to £10,000) to support two town festivals

A full grants application to support economic development of the town

This was seconded by Cllr Farnham and was carried.

It was further agreed that the Town Management Advisory Committee should raise the issue of signage in the town for the Blackdown Hills and AONB areas.

Cllr Groves joined the meeting

150.
To receive an update on progress on parking in the town

The Clerk had circulated a paper following her meeting with the Mayor and East Devon District Council on parking issues in the town. The Chairman advised that following that meeting correspondence had been received from East Devon District Council offering free parking from 4pm on Christmas late night shopping evenings. The committee expressed its disappointment that East Devon District Council had not taken note of the Clerk and Mayor’s information that this may be appropriate for other towns but was not appropriate for Honiton, where late night shopping had been tried but had not been successful.

The Chairman proposed that the Council write to Cllr Halse, as Portfolio Holder – Economy – for East Devon District Council, expressing its disappointment that the offer did not reflect the outcomes of the discussion and requesting that the free parking offered be moved to another time more suitable for Honiton. This was seconded by Cllr Morgan and was carried. 

It was further agreed to put this item on the agenda for the Town Council.

151.
To agree the Council’s response to the possible closure of The Bungalow at Honiton Hospital

Cllr Boom outlined recent actions by The Partnership Trust with regard to The Bungalow. He advised that the facility had been closed earlier in the year and the service suspended for maintenance and re-roofing of the building. The Bungalow has now shut and most of the staff had been re-allocated. There was a possibility that The Bungalow would re-open in March 2010, although there was no guarantee of the future purpose of the building. All actions have been taken with no consultation with the Town Council. 

Cllr Boom proposed that the Chief Executive of The Partnership Trust, together with the Locality Manager, be approached and asked to come to speak with the Town Council about these developments. This was seconded by Cllr Fleming and was carried. 

Cllr Boom further advised that he was hoping to attend The Big Care Debate in Exeter on 7 October.

Signed Chair
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152.
To approve the purchase of 12 chairs for the Senior Citizens Centre at a cost of £2820 from reserves (community use general)

The Clerk had circulated a briefing paper outlining the need to replace furniture in the Senior Citizens Centre that was non-compliant. Cllr Allen proposed that the budget be approved but further sources be investigated to ensure value for money. This was seconded by Cllr Howard and was carried.

153.
To agree Members’ Allowances for 2009/10

Members noted the advice circulated by the Clerk concerning current levels of Allowances. Cllr Howard proposed that the increase to £305 per year be accepted. This was seconded by Cllr Coombs but was not carried. Cllr Farnham proposed that the allowances remain at the same level as for 2007 and 2008 at £283. This was seconded by Cllr Fleming and was carried.

154.
To agree Grants for 2010 to recommend to the Town Council

The Chairman reminded Members of the agreement made under minute 147 regarding prejudicial interests. 

It was agreed that the following grants be transferred to ongoing grants

East Devon Citizens Advice Bureau 
£1000

Honiton Library & Information Centre
£450

TRIP




£500

and that the grant of £250 to maintain the flowerbed at St Paul’s church be transferred to the main budget covering other flowerbeds in the town.

The following grants were agreed for recommendation to the Town Council

	Organisation
	Use to which grant will be put
	Amount Requested
	Amount Approved

	Honiton Under 7s/8s Tag Rugby Team
	Rugby balls and kit for all newcomers
	Unspecified
	£150

	Honiton Under 9s Rugby
	Kit purchase and equipment
	Unspecified
	£150

	Honiton & District Carnival
	Materials for Queen’s float
	£200
	£100

	Honiton Pantomime Society


	Stall tent for fundraising
	£100
	£100



	Honiton Town Football Club
	Rent for pitches and general running of the club
	£500
	£250

	Mountbatten Park Sports & Social Club
	Kitchen refurbishment and equipment. Improvement to food preparation area
	£500
	£0

	1st Honiton Scout Group
	Camping equipment
	£200
	£200

	1st Honiton Guides
	Camping equipment
	£300
	£200


Signed Chair
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	Honiton Community College PFSA
	Annual membership of NCPTA including insurance
	£105
	£105

	Honiton Camera Club
	Purchase of laptop computer and digital projector
	£500
	£100

	2nd Honiton Guides
	Coach costs to special 100th anniversary camp
	£350
	£200

	HonitonYoung People’s Centre
	Towards practice amps and guitars
	£390
	£300

	Honiton Senior Citizens
	Towards insurance and accountant’s fees
	£300
	£100

	Allhallows Museum
	Building fund for ongoing repairs
	£1095
	£500

	Honiton Band
	Towards instrument fund
	£1000
	£500

	Honiton Town Youth FC
	Trophies for Honiton Football Tournament
	£800
	£300

	Honiton Toddler Group
	Healthy & Local Food for Families workshop
	£160
	£150

	Force Cancer Charity
	Update display stands in the community
	£500
	£100

	Victim Support (Devon)
	New volunteer training & stalls required to support victims of serious crime
	£200
	£100

	Honiton Baptist Church


	Provide new floor covering in hall used predominantly for community lunch  club and by community support groups
	£855
	£250

	Hot Pennies Committee


	Purchase banners to publicise event and provision of pennies


	£150
	£150



	St Paul’s Church


	Support appointment of Children’s Officer to develop activities open to all children in town and surrounding area


	£1000
	£500



	Honiton Players
	Towards costumes, scenery, props, insurance
	£200
	£100

	Vitalise for Disabled people & carers
	Towards respite for Honiton residents taking advantage of Vitalise breaks
	£124.50
	£124.50


Total cost of grants recommended was 

Move to Ongoing Grants
£1950 (of which £1450 under the Power of Wellbeing

Move to Main Budget

£250

Grants 



£4729.50 (of which £659.50 under the Power of Wellbeing)

Total



£6929.50

Signed Chair
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155.
The meeting went into a Part 2 session to discuss matters of a confidential nature. The press and public were asked to withdraw from the meeting at this point due to the confidential nature of the business to be transacted.

156.
To agree increase in salary of Market Manager in view of increased responsibilities

Cllr Boom proposed that the salary of the Market Manager be increased to SCP13 with effect from 1 October 2009. This was seconded by Cllr Farnham and was carried.

157.
To agree cost of living increases for Town Council staff 

Cllr Farnham proposed that the Town Council staff salaries be increased in line with National Joint Council for Local Government Services advice at 1.25% for SCP 4 to 10 inclusive and 1% for SCP 11 to 49 inclusive. This was seconded by Cllr Boom and was carried. 

158.
To discuss potential land acquisition in Honiton

Cllr Coombs outlined opportunities for land acquisition in Honiton. Cllr Allen proposed that the Council develop a Green Spaces Policy to better define these opportunities. This was seconded by Cllr Farnham. Cllr Fleming proposed an amendment that any land suitable for allotment development should be pursued as a priority. This was seconded by Cllr Boom and was carried. Cllr Allen’s proposal subject to this amendment was carried. 

Cllr Coombs proposed that work should be carried out with the East Devon District Council conservation officer and approaches made to English Heritage regarding listing with respect to one of the properties under discussion. This was seconded by Cllr Farnham and was carried.

159.
To close the meeting

The Chairman closed the meeting at 8.50pm

Signed Chair
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